
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

May 27, 2020
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Helsel, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, May 27, 2020, via teleconference. The meeting was conducted by teleconference due to the COVID-19 pandemic, and restrictions imposed by Governor Wolf and the Secretary of Health as a consequence thereof.  

            *James Anderson
James Helsel

Keith Rodgers



*Bennett Chotiner
Erik Hume

Timothy Tate

*Brian Enterline
William Leonard
Carolyn Van Newkirk
Don Geistwhite
Stephen Libhart
*Nelva Wright
James Gross     
*Jim Mann


*Mr. Anderson, Mr. Chotiner, Mr. Enterline, Mr. Mann and Ms. Wright were not present on the Zoom meeting when Roll Call was taken.

Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising & PR), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), Michael Moskal (Accounting Manager)  and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant)

Public Comments:  None.
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Helsel said this is to approve one Consent Calendar item, a non-controversial item costing less than $10,000.  
1. Minutes of the April 29, 2020 Board meeting
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Rodgers that the Board approve the Consent Calendar item.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.  Mr. Anderson, Mr. Chotiner, Mr. Enterline, Mr. Mann and Ms. Wright were not present on the call when this vote was taken.
Executive Committee: 

a)
 Rental Car MAG Relief Per Concession Agreement:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a proportional reduction to the Minimum Annual Guarantee (MAG) for all on-airport car rental concessions for the term April 1, 2020 through December 31, 2020.  The MAG Concession fee will be recalculated monthly to reflect actual passenger deplanement activity.  Normal MAG will resume January 1, 2021.   Per Section 12.03(a) of the Rental Car Concession and Lease Agreement – Abatement of Minimum Annual Concession Fee:  If the Concessionaire is in full compliance with any agreement it has with the Authority, the Authority may proportionately reduce the monthly MAG Concession Fee payment upon the occurrence of any of the following events:  (a) “In the event of an emergency situation wherein for a period of thirty (30) consecutive days or more there is a material curtailment at the Airport of the use of airplanes, airplane travel by the general public, the use of automobiles or automobile travel by the general public resulting from either governmental action or a shortage of materials”.  The financial impact on the Airport Authority is approximately a $1.4 million reduction in MAG revenue due to the decline in passenger activity.  SARAA receives the following forms of payment from the car rental agencies: the MAG rent, rental payments for ready-return parking space in the parking garage, counter space and office space.  This abatement only refers to the MAG.  The on-airport rental car operators include National, Hertz, Enterprise, Avis, Alamo and Budget.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board approve a proportional reduction to the Minimum Annual Guarantee (MAG) for all on-airport car rental concessions for the term April 1, 2020 through December 31, 2020.  The MAG Concession Fee will be recalculated monthly to reflect actual passenger deplanement activity.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and was approved with a Roll Call Vote with ten members voting for the motion and one member voting against the motion.  Mr. Enterline, Mr. Geistwhite, Mr. Gross, Mr. Helsel, Mr. Hume, Mr. Leonard, Mr. Libhart, Mr. Mann, Mr. Rodgers and Mr. Tate voted for the motion.  Ms. Van Newkirk voted against the motion.   Mr. Anderson, Mr. Chotiner, and Ms. Wright were not present on the call when this vote was taken. 

b)
Policy for Airport Events:   Mr. Edwards reported that to allow for sufficient review of potential events by the appropriate level of SARAA governance, guidelines have been developed to include various levels of approval required based on the nature of the event.  In all cases, the SARAA Board reserves the right to review any event.  Mr. Edwards reviewed the Guidelines for Event Review/Approval.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board approve the SARAA Guidelines for the Event Review/Approval and authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director, to grant approvals/disapprovals as set forth in the guidelines.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved with a Roll Call Vote.  Mr. Anderson, Mr. Chotiner and Ms. Wright were not present when this vote was taken.
Airport Operations:

a)
Rehabilitate State Police Hangar, CXY:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to East Coast Construction, Inc. in an amount of $92,700 for the Rehabilitate State Police Hangar, Building 270 project at Capital City Executive Airport  On January 26, 2020 SARAA publicly advertised an invitation to bid for the Rehabilitate State Police Hangar project.  This project was bid to encapsulate the existing insulation in the hangar.  On March 10, 2020, two bids were submitted, one from East Coast Construction and one from R.A. Hill, Inc.  East Coast Construction was the lowest responsible bid.  The engineer’s opinion of probable cost for this project is $110,400.  This project will be paid from SARAA’s Capital Improvement Account.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board award a contract to East Coast Construction, Inc. of New Cumberland, Pennsylvania in an amount of $92,700 for the Rehabilitate State Police Hangar, Building 270 project at Capital City Executive Airport,  and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and any related documents. The motion was seconded by Mr. Enterline.  During discussion, a motion to amend was made by Mr. Tate to put a date restriction on the award of “on or before June 30, 2020.”  The motion to amend was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved with a Roll Call Vote.  Mr. Chotiner was not present when this vote was taken.  The motion as amended to award a contract to East Coast Construction Inc. of New Cumberland, Pennsylvania in an amount of $92,700 for the Rehabilitate State Police Hangar, Building 270 project at Capital City Executive Airport, on or before June 30, 2020, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract documents was then voted on, and unanimously approved with a Roll Call Vote.  Mr. Chotiner was not present when this vote was taken.

b)
Rehabilitate State Police Hangar, (Construction Management), CXY:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson (JMT) of York, Pennsylvania in an amount not-to-exceed $23,045.49 without written authorization, to provide construction administration and limited inspection services for the rehabilitation of Building 270 at Capital City Executive Airport.  This project will apply a polyethylene film to encapsulate the batt insulation.  The contract will also make repairs to the existing roof.  JMT is recommended to provide these services as they are the architect/engineer of record.  Project funding will be provided from SARAA’s Capital Improvement Account.   
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Rodgers that the Board award a contract to Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson (JMT) of York, Pennsylvania, in an amount not-to-exceed $23,045.49 without written authorization, to provide construction administration and limited inspection services for the rehabilitation of Building 270 at Capital City Executive Airport and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents.  Mr. Mann requested that “on or before June 30, 2020” be added as a friendly amendment to the motion.  Mr. Rodgers accepted the friendly amendment to the motion.  The motion as amended was seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously approved with a Roll Call Vote.   

c)
Remove Obstructions, Phase 2 (Final Design), CXY:  Mr. Edwards stated that this is to award a contract to Urban Engineers in an amount not-to-exceed $165,900 to provide final design services for the project to remove obstructions west of the approach end of Runway 8 at Capital City Airport.  Initial progress on the project was delayed until mapping became available from the Capital City Executive Airport master plan.  This work will be funded by an FAA Grant.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Mann that the Board award a contract to Urban Engineers of Baltimore, Maryland in an amount not-to-exceed $165,900 to provide final design services for the project to remove obstructions west of the approach end of Runway 8 at the Capital City Executive Airport, and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved with a Roll Call Vote.  
Executive Director’s Report: 
a)
Financials & Dashboard (through April):   Mr. Edwards reported that the Landing Fees were down 47% and Ramp Fees were down 23% for the month of April. Total Airline Revenues for April were down 21.2%.  Year-to-date Airline Revenues were down 6% compared to budget.  The Parking Revenues for April were $22,929 vs. the budgeted amount of $846,666, or down 97.3%    Rents are doing very well, up 5.2% YTD, as SARAA is collecting all the rents.  Total Non-Airline Revenues are down 64.2% for April, and down 24.7% YTD.  Total Operating Revenues are down 17.6% YTD.  Total Operating Expenses are 10% below budget YTD.  Net Operating Revenue YTD was almost $2.5 million, down 31.5%.  In April prior to the CARES Act being received, SARAA withdrew $950,000 from the Capital Improvement Account for cash needs.  This will be reimbursed by the CARES funding.  The variance to budget is ($786,800). The bond coverage ratio is 1.27, compared to the requirement of 1.25.  On the Sales & Revenue Summary Report, there is almost a 33% decline in enplaned passengers YTD.  This had a significant impact on concession and rental car revenues.  Total Food, News & Gift Gross Sales is down almost 32.98% YTD.  Rental Car Sales were down 28% YTD.  Total SARAA Parking Revenue was $21,526 for April 2020 vs. $796,182 for April 2019, down 97.3%.  Total Variable Revenue is down 20.25% YTD.  Passenger CPE went from $13.53 in 2019 to $251.84 in April 2020.  On the Accounts Receivable Trade Report, American Airlines was behind $413,000 for their common use space rent for two invoices.  However, SARAA has recently received a payment for $794,000 from American Airlines, so their account is up to date.  
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following:  
The Governor has lifted the restrictions on construction, allowing them to go back to work on May 1st.  
Rehabilitate Flood Dike, HIA:   The contractor was able to get access today and is working on the riverside of the dike.  Work will continue through 2020 and 2021.
  
Airport Drive, HIA:  Phase 2 paving at the east and west ends of the roadway will occur in August or early September.

FCRA Construct Parallel Taxiway, Phase 3 (paving & edge lights):  The contractor began work on May 4th and is focused upon installation of electrical infrastructure to support new taxiway lights.  Paving operations will follow later this summer.  There will be a 36-hour runway closure on June 1st and 2nd in order for the contractor to accomplish work within the runway safety area.  
Major Projects in Design:


Cargo Apron Expansion, HIA:  Work continues on design and permitting.  This project will be bid in early 2021.  


Demolition of Buildings 26 and 96, HIA:  Preparation of bid documents continues.  This project will be advertised for bid in late August 2020.


South Apron Construction, Phase 1, GRA:  Work continues on design and permitting.  This project will be bid in early 2021.

Enplanement Report;
Mr. Edwards reported that YTD CXY operations totaled 5,987, down 13.6% vs. YTD 2019.  YTD MDT operations totaled 13,265, down 10.8% vs. YTD 2019.  Air Cargo Tonnage for April 2020 was down 15.9% vs. April 2019.  YTD air cargo was down 12.3%.  UPS was flat and FedEx was down 20.8%.  April 2020 enplanements were down 96.1% vs. April 2019. YTD enplanements are down 32.5% vs. YTD 2019.  The estimated May daily traffic is rebounding and is more than three times MDT’s low point on April 6, 2020.   May and June flights and seats will be down 66% compared to the same months in 2019.  Allegiant could serve more passengers in June than any other carrier.  The revised forecast estimates about 320,000 enplanements for 2020, which is down 58% vs.2019.  
SARAA’s Altogether Again Plan:  The goal is to return 80% of 2019 traffic within 2 years.  Develop multi-phase partnership with airlines, rental cars, concessionaires, and tenants at all facilities to create and maintain a new “normal’ airport experience.  Focus on enhancing customer/passenger, tenant and employee health and safety.  Actions will be based on US Travel Associations, CDC and Department of Health Guidelines.  Protective measures include face masks for passengers and employees, installing protective shields in high traffic areas, installing social distance reminders throughout facilities, educating staff on new cleaning procedures, enhanced disinfection process, revised daily cleaning schedule focused on high traffic areas, and daily fogging of public areas
Business Development and Marketing Update:  

Corporate Travel Survey:  The next corporate travel survey will take place after Memorial Day.

Communications plan expanding:

Social media and website messaging are being updated.  

Week 1:  Bringing Air Travel Back – week of June 15th
Week 2:  Bringing Business Travel Back- week of June 22nd 

Week 3:  Bringing Beaches Back – week of June 29th
Board Member Comments:

Mr. Mann:  Mr. Mann announced that he is resigning from the Board effective May 31, 2020, due to relocation.  He thanked everyone and said he enjoyed serving on the Board.
Next Board Meeting:

Wednesday, June 24, 2020, 8:00 a.m. 

Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Helsel adjourned the meeting at 9:39 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by Camille Springer
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